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Abstract
One approach to investigating people's ideas about responsibility for work 
has been to ask about aspects of the job that can be given or contracted to 
others.  The present study considered these issues with regard to the work 
of academics, asking 52 academics about their job and what they considered 
were the best and worst aspects  of it.  In particular, academics were 
asked which parts of their job they would consider contracting to others, 
and under what circumstances they would find this acceptable.  Results are 
discussed in terms of possible differences as a function of the subjects 
taught.
Introduction
     This paper considers how tertiary teachers view their job.  In 
particular, it examines what parts of  their teaching  academics feel they 
can turn over or "contract out" to others.  The sample contrasts two groups 
of academics: one from the Humanities, one from the Social Sciences.   
     The issue is of both practical and conceptual interest.  Practically,  
it is not an unknown or  completely hidden practice: academics may, in some 
circumstances, be given relief from teaching.  There are ample precedents 
for academics to dispense with part of their teaching duties.   Few, if 
any, individuals would expect a unit convenor to take all tutorials, 
workshops, and practicals, or even give all lectures, in a large 
undergraduate unit: in practice, the job is often shared with others.  As 
pressures mount, however, (both from the size of classes and from research 
demands) and as the feasibility of buying-out time with research money 
increases, the issue has come to be one of greater concern now than in 
previous years.
     Conceptually, the major issues have to do with (a) the way teaching is 
defined, and (b) the definition of "responsibility".  Evidence from studies 
of teaching in both Australia (e.g., Warton, Goodnow & Bowes, 1992) and 
North America (e.g.,  Kerchner & Mitchell, 1988) suggests that school 
teaching is probably best defined as a set of activities, ranging, for 
example, from playground duty to counselling students.   In the same way, 
university teaching may be defined as a set of activities, from lecturing 
to consulting with students.  These activities, whether part of teaching in 
the primary/ secondary or tertiary sector, have different qualities e.g., 
some are more satisfying than others, some are more mandatory. The proposal 
being made is that some activities are also more able to be distributed 
than others.  It is the perception of the distributability of work which 
provides us with a way of pinning down further the definitions of work.
     The notion of the distributability of work has been a useful one in 
studies of household work (e.g., Goodnow, Bowes, Warton, Dawes & Taylor, 
1991; Goodnow & Delaney, 1989; Goodnow & Warton, 1992 )  where it has 
revealed not only what aspects of a job may be distributed, but the 
principles by which the distribution is regarded as legitimate and the way 
in which such distributions should be carried out.  It is these principles 



that offer a way of defining responsibility: that is, in terms of what is 
regarded as moveable to others or not.
     These considerations were taken into account in the present study in 
which two groups of academics were interviewed, one group  from the 
Humanities, the other from the Social Sciences.   These groups were  chosen 
for a potential variation in the ideas held because the specific teaching 
goals (and methods) are somewhat different in the two areas.  If, for 
instance, an individual considers the job of tertiary teaching to be one of 
helping or training students in practical skills, his or her views about 
distributability of parts of the teaching job may be quite distinct from 
the views of someone who considers the job to be conveying a way of 
thinking, of approaching tasks.   
     One should not assume that individuals will regard the job of teaching 
as a uniform whole which is able (or not able) to be contracted out.  The 
work of Goodnow et al has shown convincingly that, in regard to household 
work, both parents and teenagers make clear distinctions among tasks, 

especially about the extent to which tasks can be distributed to others.   
It is likely that similar distinctions will be made about the job of 
university teaching .  Consequently, in this study, academics were asked 
their views about contracting out teaching in general, but also asked 
specifically about lectures, tutorials or workshops, marking, and student 
consultation.  There were two particular hypotheses: first, that  parts of 
the job of teaching will not be treated in an equal fashion - subjects will 
discriminate in the extent to which they will contract out various parts of 
teaching; and second, that different parts of a university will vary in the 
extent to which they will view aspects of teaching as able to be contracted 
to others.
     Method
Participants. The sample consisted of 52 academics (14 females and 38 
males): 26 from Humanities departments and 26 from Social Sciences.    A 
modified snowball sampling technique was used, with interviewees asked to 
nominate others who would be willing to be approached to participate.  From 
the pool of potential subjects, people were selected who fitted the 
sampling requirements (Academic level and department).  Care was taken in 
the sampling to ensure that academics at  all levels (Level A- associate 
lecturer to Level E - professor)  and both contract and tenured academics 
were interviewed.  Of those approached, only one person refused to 
participate, and one other individual chose not to complete the interview.
Procedure.   Participants were interviewed individually in interviews which 
lasted approximately 50 minutes.  Interviews were audiotaped and accurately 
transcribed.  The interview was semi-structured, with several sets of 
statements being rated for agreement or disagreement, but other questions 
requiring in depth, open-ended responses.  The interview asked for 
perceptions of three (related) issues : job definition (including the best 
and worst aspects of the job); views  about teaching; and  contracting  out 
parts of the job.  The particular questions addressed in this paper asked 
about academics' general view about "buying out" teaching time and the 
particular parts of teaching they could distribute to others.



Results
     Results are discussed in terms of group membership differences i.e. 
Humanities vs. Social Sciences.   There were no systematic effects due to 
the gender or to the academic level of the subject.
1. Responses to the general issue of buying out time.  Overall, the 
majority of academics (13/52) was generally in favour of contracting out 
part of teaching although  twelve of these academics accepted the practice 
but indicated it was not their ideal e.g., "Obviously, it has to be 
implemented with care because it can cause disruption in the continuity of 
teaching "(subject 7).  One quarter of the sample (13/52) was resolutely 
opposed to buying out teaching e.g., "You shouldn't contract out teaching - 
you are appointed to do a job, that's the job you do.  It's a breach of 
contract" (subject 41) or, " It interferes with, or impedes the essential 
personal connection in interaction between a staff member and those for 
whom he or she is responsible" (subject 22 ).   There was a significant 
group difference in approval of the principle, with academics from 
Humanities more likely to oppose the practice than academics from the 
Social Sciences (c 2=5.03., d.f.=1, p<.05).
2. Responses to buying out specific parts of teaching.
a) Lectures. The majority of subjects (29/52) saw no difficulty in buying 
out some of their lecturing and there were no differences as a function of 
group membership(c2 = .02, N.S.)  Subjects did, however, often make 
provisos such as "  A percentage of the lectures, yeah.  But I wouldn't 
want anyone doing the lectures which introduced the course, or which 
touched on areas that were central as I perceived them to be to the course" 
(subject 12)  
b) Tutorials/workshops.  Again, most staff (35/52) saw no difficulty in 
distributing part of this work to others.  There were no group differences  
(c2 =1.38, N.S.).  Frequently, the stated reason was related to the issue 
of the staff member maintaining some supervisory role: "I could contract 
out tutoring because that person would be working directly under my 
guidance, with my assistance" (subject 3)
c) Marking.  Although overall  the majority of staff were in favour of 
contracting others to do marking, there was a highly significant difference 

as a function of group (c2 =10.04, d.f.=1, p<.01).  In the Social Sciences, 
almost all staff (22/26) approved the practice, while in the Humanities 
less than half (11/26) did so.  The comments of many subjects gave some 
insight into the reasons for their decision e.g. "I'd be very loathe to 
contract out exam marking because that's where you pitch the standard"  or, 
"The marking , in fact, can be one of your most potent teaching tools" 
(subject 14)  or "Even though the person you bring in might be an 
experienced educator, experienced teacher of some kind, if they haven't 
been involved in the whole teaching exercise I don't think they can do as 
good a job as somebody who has been totally involved".
d) Student consultation. This was the only nominated part of the teaching 
role which the majority of staff (31/46 - some missing data) felt they 
could not distribute to others.  Despite this overall reluctance, there was 
a significant group difference  (c2 =3.99, d.f.=1, p < .05), with 



Humanities staff being strongly opposed (17/21 against the practice)  while 
the Social Scientists were divided (13/24 against).  "Student consultation 
would be virtually impossible to contract out because you   are the one 
responsible for the course" (subject 6)
Discussion
     This study has produced some very clearcut findings.  Both hypotheses 
have been supported, namely, that various components of the job are viewed 
differently when it comes to a decision about contracting out teaching, and 
second, that the university is not monolithic in its views.   Perhaps 
because current teaching practice frequently involves a number  of staff 
sharing lecturing and small group teaching,  these components were viewed 
as readily dispensable.    Views on marking  provided an interesting 
contrast between groups: the Humanities staff were very reluctant to 
contract out marking, even though they frequently commented on the time and 
resources it required.   The over-riding sense, that it was by virtue of 
marking students' work and providing them with feedback that standards were 
maintained and students were both encouraged and evaluated, made marking an 
integral part of the teaching job, and therefore difficult to give to 
others.   These actual group differences between Social Science and 
Humanities academics were reflected in the perceptions these groups held of  
each other.  Humanities staff usually nominated Social Scientists as likely 
to approve of contracting out teaching,  while Social Scientists perceived 
Humanities academics as most likely to uphold the so-called "virtues" of 
teaching and to resist contracting out.   
     However,  the rationales of respondentsfor their overall views of 
contracting out teaching were examined, it appeared that all expressed some 
reservations or provisos. Several principles seem to underlie academics' 
viewpoints: there is a concern with responsibility; with possible 
exploitation; and with the need for an legitimate justification for their 
actions.  Issues of responsibility were mentioned spontaneously by the 
majority of academics.  They commented on the need to maintain some type of 
supervision or to keep control over the teaching by ensuring the person to 
be hired was capable, or that the tasks distributed were able to be clearly 
specified.    The potential exploitation of the hired person was also of 
concern.  It was not always possible to separate out these two issues,  as 
a number of individuals contended,  for if one contracted out all the 
easily specifiable work such as  routine marking,  onlookers could argue 
that the more rewarding and interesting parts of the job are being kept at 
the expense of others.  This lead to the final proviso which was frequently 
expressed.  One should not contract out teaching just, for example, because 
there is money available.  There should be an easily seen justification, 
such as an unexpectedly high student enrolment, excessive teaching demands, 
or even casual or parttime staff available who could gain from the teaching 
experience.  Not all academics raised all these concerns, but all raised at 
least one.  
     Contracting out is clearly an issue which most academics have been 
forced to face in recent times.  I can do no better than conclude with a 
most thoughtful answer from one of the subjects, who, by virtue of a 
promotion, had recently taken up a position which required more 
administration than his previous position: "I think my view of it has 



changed recently.  My general view of it now is that, under present 
conditions, it's very difficult for our academics to find the time to do 

their writing and thinking and research.  And under those circumstances, as 
long as the person who you're hiring is given reasonable working 
conditions, and is not being exploited as a casualised person , I think 
that basically it should be encouraged.  And  legitimated, and talked 
about, and all the moral and academic aspects of it really thought about.  
For a long time I would have thought it was a basic sort of .. evasion of 
responsibility to do that.  But now, perhaps through my experience of 
trying to manage a whole lot of resources which are scarce, I see it a bit 
differently" (subject 7)
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or distribute and practical     This is a particularly useful approach for 
investigation of any work domain where the job is not completely 
specifiable.  This is the case for both unpaid work within the home and for 
the job of teaching. 
     In practical termscontracting out is not an unknown orto academics the 
s of academics were interviewed.(from Humanities and Social Sciences) 
veying a way of thinking, of approaching tasks.


